For Immediate Release

China: 'Benefit the Masses' Campaign Surveilling Tibetans

Cadre Teams in Villages Collecting Political Information, Monitoring Opinions

(New York, June 19, 2013) – The <u>Chinese</u> government, under the rationale of a campaign to improve rural living standards, has sent more than 20,000 officials and communist party cadres to <u>Tibetan</u> villages to undertake intrusive surveillance of people, carry out widespread political re-education, and establish partisan security units, said Human Rights Watch today. These tactics discriminate against those perceived as potentially disloyal, and restrict their freedom of religion and opinion.

Over 5,000 teams of officials and communist party cadres have been stationed in Tibetan villages under a government campaign called "Solidify the Foundations, Benefit the Masses" (*qianji huimin*). ¹ The campaign, launched by the party leadership in the Tibetan Autonomous Region (TAR) on October 10, 2011, is now halfway through its planned three-year duration. It is described in state media reports as improving living conditions and prosperity for people living in rural areas of the TAR, but research by Human Rights Watch shows that the teams are also categorizing Tibetans according to their religious and political thinking, and establishing institutions to monitor their behavior and opinions.

"It's hard to see the 'benefit' to Tibetans of thousands of political education sessions, partisan quasi-police force operations, and scrutiny of their political views," said <u>Sophie Richardson</u>, China director at Human Rights Watch. "In a region where people are already subjected to extraordinary monitoring, this village-level drive, alongside similar efforts directed at towns and monasteries, effectively means that Tibetans cannot avoid state surveillance."

The campaign is one of three major new systems of social organization and control introduced in the TAR since 2011. An urban administrative network that includes significantly increased surveillance and monitoring known as <u>the grid system</u> was introduced in the TAR in 2012, and a new system of information gathering known as the "Six Ones" was introduced to <u>monitor monks</u> and <u>nuns in Tibetan monasteries</u> in November 2011.

The three systems are officially described as measures to promote "stability maintenance," a drive which was described by the TAR party secretary in March 2013 as "the number one priority exceeding all else" in the TAR.² The "Benefit the Masses" campaign aims to achieve "the three non-occurrences," meaning no protests or expression of dissent.

In Tibetan areas, particularly since a wave of unrest in spring 2008, dissent is viewed by the Chinese authorities as the result of "splittist sabotage by hostile forces and the Dalai Clique." In a major policy speech on February 14, 2013, Yu Zhengsheng, China's top official in charge of minority and religious affairs, called for forces supporting the Dalai Lama to be "resolutely ground into dust." ³ As a result, hundreds of arrests, sentences, and punitive measures have been carried out in Tibetan areas since 2008 involving Tibetans suspected of support for the Dalai Lama.

"Beijing's obsession with so-called 'stability maintenance' is a recipe for abuses," Richardson said. "It is intended to suppress Tibetan citizens' basic rights to free expression and to instill fear."

While facilities have been upgraded by the cadre teams in some villages, "benefiting the masses" is only the last of the five objectives of the drive. The instructions given to the teams state that their first priority is to expand the role and size of the party in Tibetan villages, while the second is to "maintain stability" by "carrying out activities against the Dalai clique."⁴ Implementation of these measures, which are also reported to be taking place in some Tibetan areas outside the TAR, have led to curbs on freedom of expression and religious practice.

For example, according to a villager interviewed by Human Rights Watch, a resident village work cadre team (*zhucun gongzuodui*) in Taktse (*Dazi*) county in Lhasa prefecture questioned all the inhabitants of his village, including young children, and classified them into three categories: those who want wealth and support the current system, those who secretly pray to and support the Dalai Lama but do not protest openly, and those who "do not accept re-education and do not have faith in motherland and party." The classification led to about 135 people from the third category being "taken to the county seat and kept there for 45 days to be given re-education" in March 2013, according to the interviewee, who also claimed that up to 500 villagers from Nagchu (*Naqu*) prefecture had been detained for re-education during the same period. Another interviewee reported that 73 villagers had been sent from Meldro Gungkar (*Mozhugongka*) county for re-education at the same time.

An official report on the operations of a cadre team in a village in Chamdo (*Changdu*), one of the seven prefectures in the TAR, confirmed claims by interviewees that teams are tasked with identifying the social network of each villager. The team was also required to register "key personnel" in the village and maintain "close vigilance over them." ⁵ The term "key personnel" typically refers to people considered likely to cause political unrest. ⁶

Official documents about the campaign state that its first objective is to build the strength and numbers of the communist party in rural areas of the TAR. Each cadre team has been required to turn each village into "a fortress" in the struggle against separatism⁷ by setting up a new party committee in each village and by persuading "those who are good at getting rich" to become party members and village leaders.⁸

The second objective of the drive, according to official reports, has three elements: to increase "social stability maintenance;" to "deepen the struggle" against followers of the Dalai Lama; and to "strengthen the management and education of monks and nuns."⁹ Interviews conducted by Human Rights Watch show that these directives have led to a sharp increase in information gathering by cadre teams about support for the Dalai Lama among rural families, and a setting up of security operations and surveillance mechanisms aimed at eradicating support for the Dalai Lama.

On February 28, 2013, the official in charge of stability maintenance in the TAR, Hao Peng, told paramilitary forces that that they must "thoroughly ensure no shadows, no gaps, no cracks, not giving hostile forces even the slightest opportunity" and must "strengthen surveillance and secret

intelligence." 10

The campaign is unprecedented in its scope, size, and cost. Some 21,000 cadres – the largest proportion of a provincial-level cadre force to have been sent to the countryside since the establishment of the People's Republic of China, according to an official report¹¹ – have been stationed in groups of four or more in each of the 5,451 villages in the TAR as part of the three-year drive. The campaign costs 1.48 billion *yuan* (approximately US\$227 million) a year, more than 25% of the regional government's budget, with an additional 10 billion *yuan* (approximately US\$1.5 billion) allocated for infrastructure construction in the villages.¹²

Cadre teams in the villages are also tasked with "solving difficulties" and promoting economic development, and media reports have described the teams helping villagers with snow clearance, access to water, road building, solar energy supplies, literacy classes, and the purchase of entertainment or communications systems, besides other forms of practical and economic support. Each team has been allocated at least 100,000 *yuan* (approximately US\$16,000) per year to spend on their village.

"If the government and the party are serious about improving everyday life of Tibetans, they must begin with addressing ongoing human rights violations, including restrictions on religious freedom, freedom of expression, and access to information," said Richardson. "That's likely to be a far more successful approach to 'solidifying foundations.""

Background on the "Benefit the Masses" Drive

Teams to Collect Intelligence

State media reports describe one of the work teams' primary tasks as gathering information and creating files on rural families and individuals throughout the TAR.¹³ The teams are instructed "to understand the situation in the village"¹⁴ by carrying out house-to-house investigations, compiling files with the names, ages, addresses, and income source of each household member, together with other personal details.¹⁵ Each team is required to "befriend at least three to five of the masses as key connections."¹⁶ The information-gathering methods by the cadre teams involve violations of the villagers' rights to privacy and some elements of coercion.

Interviews with some villagers show that teams are gathering information about individuals' political opinions and connections. Villagers in Chamdo prefecture were asked about their social networks, ¹⁷ and a villager in another area told Human Rights Watch that she was asked whether she had relatives or friends outside Tibet, what her views were of the Dalai Lama, whether any of her relatives or friends had been involved in the protests in 2008, and whether she listened to Tibetan-language radio broadcasts from the US, which are forbidden in Tibet.¹⁸

A villager from Taktse county said the team first asked villagers their opinions of a protest in 2008, then asked for the whereabouts and political record of each household member, and later asked their opinions on the Dalai Lama.¹⁹ According to the villager, some work team members asked children aged 10 or over if they knew about the Dalai Lama, and "then they dig…with more questions where they learnt about the Dalai Lama and who told them about him, and so on." According to the villager, as a result "people in the village are not like they used to be, they

have to be very careful with everything, no one trusts each other."

In an interview with Human Rights Watch in January 2012, a former work team member confirmed that his team had been required to interview each villager about his or her personal data. He said that he had also had to record details of anyone who had been involved in "splittist" activities, and had to submit weekly reports including this information to senior officials.²⁰ Official reports specify that the cadre team in each village is also responsible for keeping records on all monks and nuns in their village, as well as analyzing those individuals' backgrounds and monitoring their movements.²¹

One villager said that she was told by a local official that if she did not accommodate a team of four in her home, she "would have a problem." She said that the work team moved into each household in her village in turn, living in each for two or three weeks. Her family members "were not allowed to lock the door of any room in their house while the work-team stayed,"²² and the teams took photographs inside and outside each home, and searched their rooms, apparently looking for political documents and for pictures of the Dalai Lama. Another interviewee told Human Rights Watch that he believed the work teams' surveillance operations aimed to put "sand in the eyes" of villagers in order to "remind them that they are being watched."²³

Village Security Units

Official reports about the "Benefit the Masses" campaign state that cadre teams are also required to establish new security systems in each village, which are described in the state media as "turning villages into fortresses" and creating a "collective force" in which "everybody must be a soldier."²⁴ These terms refer to the creation of new security systems run by villagers, including civilian patrols. The use of party cadres, who will have had to state their opposition to the Dalai Lama and their adherence to the party, means that political criteria rather than violations of law may serve as the basis for surveillance, searches, or detention. In addition, expanding the cadre teams' mandate to include police functions greatly increases the risk that people's privacy will be violated, or that they will be deprived of their liberty on vague or unspecified grounds.

For example, in Ngari (*Ali*) prefecture, in the west of the TAR, 140 "stability maintenance patrols" were set up during the first year of the campaign. They carried out 9,720 patrols and 4,640 "checks" of people coming from outside the region.²⁵ Over the same period, 1,080 "village protection teams" were set up in Lhokha (*Shannan*) prefecture and 36,800 people were organized into village patrol teams in Nagchu prefecture.²⁶

In Pakshoe (*Basu*) county, in Chamdo prefecture, 208 village patrol teams were established in villages, with their 1,717 members selected from "young party members" and others who "love the party, love the nation, and oppose separatism."²⁷ These "village rangers" are equipped with police training uniforms, red armbands, as well as torches, steel pipes, sticks, and helmets, and participate in patrols and drills, according to a detailed account in the official media.²⁸

Several official reports on the village campaign indicate that the visiting work teams required household and community leaders to sign documents called "stability maintenance pledges." The first item in these documents consists of a commitment to "oppose separatism" and "protect

unity," while the second requires them to "respect the party's policies on ethnic groups and religion, and conscientiously refrain from things that harm national security or destroy ethnic unity."²⁹

Political Education

The village teams also carry out political education in villages to encourage Tibetans to "feel grateful to the party," to "feel the greatness of the party, listen to the party and follow the party," "to firmly fight against separatist activity,"³⁰ and "to profoundly expose and criticize the Dalai clique."³¹ Such sessions, particularly given the extent to which a failure to participate was likely to invite repercussions from local authorities, violate the rights to expression, opinion, privacy, and religion.

The end-of-year report for a work team in one village in Toelungdechen (*Duilongdeqing*) county near Lhasa described six sessions to criticize the "plots of the Dalai Clique," and nine patriotic education sessions that had been held in the local monastery.³² The sessions focused on describing the efforts of the Dalai Lama to confuse and cheat local people; exposing the falsities in religion; and denouncing the Dalai Lama's reactionary character.³³ In Lhokha prefecture, 4,000 meetings criticizing the Dalai Lama were organized in the first year of the campaign, and 7,017 were held during the same period in Chamdo prefecture.³⁴ The sessions, which comprise lectures and information on the law and the party, are described in official reports as having reached nearly 370,000 people in Lhasa prefecture alone, including 27,000 "youths and students" in villages in the prefecture.³⁵ In addition to public sessions, cadres have conducted tens of thousands of "extensive home visits to have 'heart-to-heart' talks" in order to help "improve the ideological consciousness of the masses."³⁶

Residents of Lhasa who had worked on previous rural drives told Human Rights Watch that attending political education meetings in villages is usually described by officials as voluntary, but that any household that did not send at least one member to the meetings could face "serious problems."³⁷ According to the former work team member interviewed by Human Rights Watch, all the reading materials used in these sessions with the villagers are "about 'good party policy' and 'bad Dalai clique."³⁸ "The meetings generally go smoothly," he said, but when the cadres oppose the Dalai Lama, "most villagers find it very difficult and the meeting becomes silent most of time. They do not want even to look us in the eye," adding that the reactions of villagers to the political education sessions are recorded, and that any villagers who "do not apply themselves to study" receive "extra lessons."³⁹ A notice on ideological education in villages issued by the Nagchu Party Prefectural Committee, in May 2012, said that the "befrienders" within each cadre team were to "put on special classes and extra lessons for those who do not apply themselves to study… without the exception of a single household and or a single remote backwater."⁴⁰

The cadres' activities during the first year of the drive also included organizing drives to promote patriotism and party loyalty. Work teams distributed Chinese flags, framed portraits of Mao Zedong with other Chinese leaders,⁴¹ and banners⁴² to households, schools, temples, and other buildings. During the first seven months of the drive, 90,000 portraits of Mao and the other leaders were hung up and 70,000 flags distributed in homes, schools, and temples in Lhasa prefecture alone.⁴³ Key dates, such as "Serf Emancipation Day," were celebrated by showing "educational films," organizing photo exhibits, and holding tea parties with party members.⁴⁴

Cadres are also required to organize collective singing of "red songs," screenings of patriotic films, and activities which involve families putting up the portraits of national leaders.⁴⁵ Although the official media have stated in English language reports that the display of these portraits is voluntary, a villager interviewed by Human Rights Watch said that she was required to hang the portrait of Mao in her home.⁴⁶

Some smaller-scale initiatives similar to the "Benefit the Masses" campaign have been reported from Tibetan areas outside the TAR. In Dranggo (*Luhuo*) county, a Tibetan area within Sichuan province, government officials were sent shortly after a protest January 2012 to visit households to local villages and to interview locals. In March 2012 in Ngawa (*Aba*) prefecture in Sichuan province, work teams, each with 10 cadres, were sent to carry out political education in 51 villages which had been classified as "having the most concentrated contradictions."⁴⁷ The 51 teams "held 'visits and talks' with 11,000 people" and "held 862 meetings," according to an official media report.

The three-year drive in the villages is linked to two other major changes in administration and security operations in rural areas of the TAR: the policy of <u>stationing cadres permanently in</u> <u>monasteries</u>, which began in Tibet in late 2011, and the permanent establishment of full-time government officials in villages for the first time, a program which is taking place throughout China. Since 2008, the officials, known as *cunguan*, have been introduced in about a quarter of TAR villages so far. Like the new <u>"grid" system</u> being set up in towns in the TAR, the *cunguan* system involves introducing permanent government administration at a much lower level of society than in the past. Although the "Benefit the Masses" campaign in the TAR is only expected to last for three years, it is seen by some locals as a preparation for sending *cunguan* to all villages and for setting up permanent government offices in them. As one villager interviewed by Human Rights Watch noted, "Now that the work team has an office in our village, they are saying they will stay in the village forever."

¹ The full title of the campaign includes the phrase "be advanced, be the best" (*chuangxian zhengyou*).

² "Chen Quanguo attends TAR work teleconference on maintaining social stability, delivers important speech", *Chinatibetnews*, March 20, 2013. <u>http://tb.chinatibetnews.com/zhengfuzx/2013-03/20/content_1197201.htm</u>. See also "TAR Government Annual Work Report" Point 5, *Chinatibetnews*, February 8, 2013 (delivered January 24, 2013). <u>http://tb.chinatibetnews.com/zhengfuzx/2013-02/08/content_1173506_9.htm</u>.

³ "Important guiding points from Yu Zhengsheng and Guo Shengkun relayed and studied at the TAR Party Standing Committee meeting: Guaranteeing full efforts in ensuring stability and harmony throughout society, produce excellent results for ushering in the two national level meetings victoriously," *Chinatibetnews*, March 17, 2013. http://tb.chinatibetnews.com/zhengfuzx/2013-02/17/content_1174989.htm.

⁴ "Mobilization meeting for the 'Solidifying Foundations and Benefiting the Masses' Campaign," *Xizang Ribao* (Tibet Daily), October 11, 2011. <u>http://cxzy.people.com.cn/GB/194307/15863333.html.</u>

⁵ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content_926087.htm.</u>

⁶ See "China: Alarming New Surveillance, Security in Tibet," Human Rights Watch, March 20, 2013. http://www.hrw.org/news/2013/03/20/china-alarming-new-surveillance-security-tibet.

⁷ "Mobilization meeting for the 'Solidifying Foundations and Benefiting the Masses' Campaign," *Xizang Ribao* (Tibet Daily), October 11, 2011. <u>http://cxzy.people.com.cn/GB/194307/15863333.html.</u>

⁸ Jiao Jianjun [Executive Deputy Secretary, the Lhasa City CCP Committee]. "Strengthen and Improve Construction of Grassroots Party Organizations in Ethnic Border Region." *Qiushi Online*, March 16, 2012.

⁹ "Mobilization meeting for the 'Solidifying Foundations and Benefiting the Masses' Campaign," *Xizang Ribao* (Tibet Daily), October 11, 2011. http://cxzy.people.com.cn/GB/194307/15863333.html.

¹⁰ "Hao Peng attends meeting calling on the TAR People's Armed Police to carry out their social stability maintenance duties during the two national meetings," *Chinatibetnews*, February 28, 2013. http://tb.chinatibetnews.com/zhengfuzx/2013-02/28/content 1182239.htm.

¹¹ "Inspector General of Tibet: Task forces stationed in all villages in Tibet for the first time in Tibetan history" [Weise [Woeser], Director of the TAR Supervision Bureau, answers journalists' questions during the Two Sessions in Beijing], *Phoenix*, March 8, 2012.

http://news.ifeng.com/mainland/special/2012lianghui/daiyanlu/detail 2012 03/08/13061544 0.shtml.

¹² "Inspector General of Tibet: Task forces stationed in all villages in Tibet for the first time in Tibetan history" [Weise [Woeser], Director of the TAR Supervision Bureau, answers journalists' questions during the Two Sessions in Beijing], *Phoenix*, March 8, 2012.

http://news.ifeng.com/mainland/special/2012lianghui/daiyanlu/detail_2012_03/08/13061544_0.shtml.

¹³ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content_926087.htm</u>.

¹⁴ "Inspector General of Tibet: Task forces stationed in all villages in Tibet for the first time in Tibetan history" [Weise [Woeser], Director of the TAR Supervision Bureau, answers journalists' questions during the Two Sessions in Beijing], *Phoenix*, March 8, 2012.

http://news.ifeng.com/mainland/special/2012lianghui/daiyanlu/detail 2012 03/08/13061544 0.shtml.

¹⁵ "Mobilization meeting for the 'Solidifying Foundations and Benefiting the Masses' Campaign," *Xizang Ribao* (Tibet Daily), October 11, 2011. <u>http://cxzy.people.com.cn/GB/194307/15863333.html.</u>
¹⁶ "Mobilization meeting on the "Solidifying foundations and benefiting the masses" Campaign". Tibet Daily. Oct

¹⁶ "Mobilization meeting on the "Solidifying foundations and benefiting the masses" Campaign". Tibet Daily. Oct 11 2011. <u>http://cxzy.people.com.cn/GB/194307/15863333.html.</u>

¹⁷ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content_926087.htm.</u>

¹⁸ Interview testimony from a villager from Tibet, interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a 47-year-old Tibetan woman from a village in [name withheld] county.

¹⁹ Interview testimony from a villager from Tibet, received May 22, 2013. The interviewee was a male villager in his late 40s from Taktse county in Lhasa Prefecture.

²⁰ Interview testimony from a Tibetan interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a cadre who had been sent as a member of a work team to a village in [name withheld] county, in Lhasa prefecture.
²¹ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6,

²¹ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content_926087.htm.</u>
²² Interview testimony from a villager from Tibet, interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a 47-year-old

²² Interview testimony from a villager from Tibet, interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a 47-year-old Tibetan woman from a village in [name withheld] county.

²³ Interview testimony from two Tibetans, conducted in April 2013. The interviewees were both men from Lhasa, one in his 20s and the other in his 40s.

²⁴ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content_926087.htm.</u> See also "Notice pertaining to the issuing of the "Throughout the entire region thoroughly implement the Be Advanced, Be the Best, Solidify the Foundations, Benefit the Masses operational implementation program," *Qiangji huimin* ("Solidify the Foundations, Benefit the Masses") [Office], December 1, 2011. <u>http://www1.xzmy.edu.cn/qjhm/getcontent?id=6217&url=show</u>.

²⁵ "Work teams stationed in villages at all levels in Tibet grasp the maintenance of stability by not relaxing the "Three Noes", *Chinatibetnews*, October 25, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-</u>10/25/content 1088437.htm.

²⁶ "Work teams stationed in villages at all levels in Tibet grasp the maintenance of stability by not relaxing the "Three Noes", *Chinatibetnews*, October 25, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-</u>10/25/content 1088437.htm.

²⁷ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content_926087.htm.</u>

²⁸ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content_926087.htm.

²⁹ "The Prefectural Party Committee convenes and concludes a meeting to commend Be Advanced, Be the Best, Solidify the Foundations, Benefit the Masses work in 2011-2012", TAR Naqu News Net, September 3, 2013. http://www.xznqnews.com/05naqu/system/2012/09/03/018783736.shtml. See also "Work teams stationed in villages at all levels in Tibet grasp the maintenance of stability by not relaxing the "Three Noes", Chinatibetnews, October 25, 2012. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-10/25/content 1088437.htm.

³¹ "Notice pertaining to the issuing of the "Throughout the entire region thoroughly implement the Be Advanced, Be the Best, Solidify the Foundations, Benefit the Masses operational implementation program," Oiangji huimin

("Solidify the Foundations, Benefit the Masses") [Office], December 1, 2011.

http://www1.xzmy.edu.cn/gjhm/getcontent?id=6217&url=show.

³² "August 1st Farm, Lhasa City: Annual Work Report 2011-2012 of the Village Work Team stationed at Shexing village in Ma Township, Duilongdeqing county," September 10, 2012.

http://wenku.baidu.com/view/831691d433d4b14e852468a1.html. ³³ "Momozhubangda Village Work Team Work System Compilation: Stationed Village Work Team System", March 1 2012, and "Village Party Work System", March 25, 2013.

http://wenku.baidu.com/view/c40415f2f61fb7360b4c65cf.html.

³⁴ "Work teams stationed in villages at all levels in Tibet grasp the maintenance of stability by not relaxing the "Three Noes", Chinatibetnews, October 25,2012. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-10/25/content 1088437.htm.

³⁵ "Ten thousand cadres stationed in a thousand villages achieved fruitful results in Solidifying the Foundations and Benefiting the Masses since launching the activities of Solidify the Foundations, Benefit the Masses",

Chinatibetnews, June 20, 2012. <u>http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-06/20/content_1002041.htm</u>. ³⁶ "All regions and municipalities in Tibet center on the theme of thoroughly launching Feeling Gratitude for the Party's Kindness education," Chinatibetnews, April 4, 2013. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/13/content 938010.htm.

³⁷ Interview testimony from two Tibetans, conducted in April 2013. The interviewees were both men from Lhasa, one in his 20s and the other in his 40s.

³⁸ Interview testimony from a Tibetan interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a cadre who had been sent as a member of a work team to a village in [name withheld] county, in Lhasa prefecture.

³⁹ Interview testimony from a Tibetan interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a cadre who had been sent as a member of a work team to a village in [name withheld] county, in Lhasa prefecture. ⁴⁰ "Thorough dissemination of "Deepening the Five Consciousnesses" in Nagchu Prefecture", *Chinatibetnews*, May

9, 2013. http://tb.chinatibetnews.com/news/2012-05/09/content 963919.htm.

⁴¹ Beijing Times, April 24 2012.

⁴² "All regions and municipalities in Tibet center on the theme of thoroughly launching Feeling Gratitude for the Party's Kindness education," Chinatibetnews, April 4, 2013. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/13/content 938010.htm.

⁴³ "Ten thousand cadres stationed in a thousand villages achieved fruitful results in Solidifying the Foundations and Benefiting the Masses since launching the activities of Solidify the Foundations. Benefit the Masses". Chinatibetnews, June 20, 2012. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-06/20/content 1002041.htm.

⁴⁴ "[Tibet] Autonomous Region Tourism Bureau to strengthen grassroots village-building activities for the work program" [no date or source], <u>http://www.xzta.gov.cn/yxxz/xzzz/11897.shtml</u>. ⁴⁵ "All regions and municipalities in Tibet center on the theme of thoroughly launching Feeling Gratitude for the

Party's Kindness education," Chinatibetnews, April 4, 2013. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/13/content 938010.htm.

⁴⁶ Interview testimony from a Tibetan interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a cadre who had been sent as a member of a work team to a village in [name withheld] county, in Lhasa prefecture.

⁴⁷ "Sichuan Aba: Promoting the construction of Party organization in a thousand villages across Tibetan areas," The CCP Aba Tibetan Autonomous Prefecture Party Committee Organization Department, CPC website. March 28, 2012. http://theory.people.com.cn/GB/40557/227442/236772/17519858.html.

⁴⁸ Interview testimony from a Tibetan interviewed in January 2012. The interviewee was a cadre who had been sent as a member of a work team to a village in [name withheld] county, in Lhasa prefecture.

³⁰ "Work teams in Baxoi [Pashoe] county maintain social stability with 'Six measures'," *Chinatibetnews*, April 6, 2012. http://www.chinatibetnews.com/xizang/2012-04/06/content 926087.htm.